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Club member Steve Woodall in his Carriage House Shop with 1949 MGTC  

aloft.  Steve and Nancy's story is a joy to read in this TSR Edition. 
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WORDS FROM OUR CHAIRMAN  

 
Welcome to 2017.  

  

The Chesapeake Chapter of the New England MGT Register will begin 2017 

activities with the annual Eat Out held at the Normandie Farm Restaurant in 

Potomac, Md., on February 5th from 11:00 to 1:30.  It has traditionally been a time 

after the holidays for newer members to meet other members, as well as provide an 

opportunity for members to reacquaint themselves. Additional details are within 

this edition of the TSR. 

  

Also in February the Winter Tour 2017, which has become an annual event, takes place. This year there will be 

as many as 6 MGT's traveling together and enjoying the sights and sunshine starting on February 13th, 2017. 

(The cars are transported on the Auto train from Lorton, VA to Sanford, FL in case you were wondering.) The 

group also meets up with other MG enthusiasts while in Florida. 

  

On May 5-6, 2017, the Mini-GOF takes place. This year's event will be held in Fredericksburg, Va.  Dick and 

Debbie Shepherd are hosting the event and promise a great time for those attending. This area of Virginia is 

surrounded with Civil War sights as well as many back roads suitable for MGT's.  More information appears in 

the TSR as the event approaches.  
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On June 4, 2017, the Chapter will celebrate the Original British Car Day 40th Anniversary.  The event will 

benefit the Benedictine School in Ridgely, Md. as well as feature John Davis, host, executive producer and 

creator of MotorWeek.  This year the featured marque is the Jaguar.  Ralph Cattanoe has been working on this 

special event for over 18 months and it is expected to be a super affair. 

  

During the last weekend of October, the Fall Ramble usually takes place. The venue has not yet been 

determined but will be posted in a future TSR. 

  

The Club is pleased to announce that John Tokar has assumed the position of Vice-Chairman of the Club while 

Kyle Babirak and Eleanor Lindsay will co-chair the Club Historian slot.  Volunteering to fill these positions is 

greatly appreciated and their pictures and bios are in this issue of the TSR.  The position of Regalia 

Chairman still needs to be filled. If you would like to volunteer please let me know. 

 Your Chairman, Shaun English 

  Safety Fast! 
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FROM YOUR EDITOR  
 

I hope you enjoy this WINTER 2017 issue of THE SQUARE RIGGER (TSR), our clubôs quarterly 

newsletter.   

  

Club member Steve Woodall highlights TSR Winter cover page.  Inside this Edition is Steve and Nancy 

Woodall's incurable MG virus!  J   A delightful and wonderful story!  

 

On a personal note, Mark and I hosted Christmas at our home é. We had a lovely dinner and danced the night 

away with family and friends!   2016 was a swell year but I think 2017 is going to be even bigger and better!  

There are many fun events coming soon, such as the Winter Eat Out, Florida Trip, and Spring Mini-GoF.   The 

epic upcoming 40th OBCD event will be held on June 4, 2017.  Read all about it here! 

 

Welcome and thank you John Tokar as our Vice Chairman.   Also welcome Historian Co-Chairs Eleanor 

Lindsay and Kyle Babirak and thank you for serving.   

 

As always, please send me photos of your cars, articles, up-coming events, pictures, recipes, stories, funny 

quotes, etc. to include in the next newsletter. 

 

 Kindly yours, Maxie Brown 

 

                           Me and Mark in Mexico!!                                                                          

  

mailto:renk@atlanticbb.net
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WELCOME NEW MEMBERS & MEMBERSHIP UPDATES        

 

Please welcome new member Mr. Brad Purvis of Toano, Va., to our 

Chapter. Brad owns a 1953 TD/C (Mark II), which he is restoring. 

He is active in the Williamsburg area T Series group and already 

knows a couple of our members.  On his membership registration, he 

has indicated his interest in Tours, Tech Sessions, Car Shows and 

the Newsletter.   

 

We are delighted to welcome our newest member and potential 

future newsletter editor.  J 

 

 

WELCOME NEW VICE -CHAIRMAN JOHN TOKAR       

 

John has had a passion for British cars and has been collecting and 

working on them since 1969.  He joined the NEMGT Register 

(member #5491) and The Chesapeake Chapter in 1984 and has been 

an active member in good standing for over 32 years. During this 

time John served as Chapter Chairman, Vice Chairman and 

Technical Advisor.  John has also loyally served as an Original 

British Car Day volunteer and served as British Car Day Chairman 

from 2001 to present.  John has also attended a number of GOF's 

and served as Chairman of a Mini GOF held in Frederick, Maryland 

in 1998.  

 

As Technical Advisor for our Chapter from 1995 until 2003, John 

has published technical articles in the ñSquare-Riggerò and held 

several Tech Sessions at Vintage Restorations Limited, a shop that 

John owns in Union Bridge. Maryland. These sessions are very 

successful and have been beneficial to Chapter members.  Keep on 

giving us expert advice John! 

 

As Vice Chairman of The Chesapeake Chapter John will strive to 

keep our club viable and healthy, focusing on the expansion and 

continued success of The Original British Car Day and increased 

member participation.  
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WELCOME NEW HISTORIAN CO -CHAIR S KYLE BABIRAK   & 

ELEANOR LINDSAY      

 

Kyle recently graduated from Roanoke College in the spring of 2016 

with a degree in environmental studies. Currently, he resides in 

Arlington, VA and is working for CDM Smith, an environmental 

design firm based in Boston.   Kyle has been a fan of cars ever since 

his father, Milton Babirak, bought and restored a 1951 MG TD. 

Ever since then, Kyle has dreamed of one day restoring and 

modifying a Rolls Royce Silver Cloud II, a Land Rover Defender, or 

a Jaguar Mark 2. Kyle currently drives a 2010 Volkswagen Golf 

GTI and plans on buying a Volkswagen Golf R in early-2018. Kyle 

is also a fan of automotive racing series including Formula One, the 

World Endurance Championship, and the World Rally 

Championship. When not discussing cars, Kyle can be found writing 

for a blog, restoring vinyl records, or cycling one of the many bike 

paths in Northern Virginia. 

 

Eleanor's story: 
During my husband's college days, Dale was always enamored with the T Series 

MG's.  Years later, when it came to celebrating his 30th birthday, I decided to have a 

huge Surprise Party for him, and I wanted to present him with a special gift.  The gift 

turned out to be our 1952 right- hand -drive, MGTD.  I had it imported from 

England....and THAT in itself...is a whole other story. 

 

From that moment on, that little car has directed and changed or lives, in the most 

wonderful and unexpected ways.  After driving the "T" for 18 months, Dale decided 

to tear it down and do a bottom up restoration. Originally, she looked good....but was 

really a good paint job over a deteriorating body. 

 

As we all know, restoring a "T" can be a bit of a challenge....especially to one who 

has never been involved in such an undertaking before.  Dale tried to find other MG 

enthusiasts, hoping to find some help with the project.  It was this need that brought 

us to the "NEMGTR" Car Club as well as the newly formed Chesapeake Chapter. 

 

Next, our "T", and the car collecting enthusiasm of the club members led us to 

collecting other classics, including two 1960 vintage Bentleys. One of them was used 

to bring our new born daughter, Michelle, home from the hospital, in 1979.  It was 

around this time, that we visited car club members, John and Barb Van Over, at 

Barb's parent's beach house at Broadkill Beach, near Rehoboth, in Delaware.  We fell 

in love with the private beach area, and decided to trade in the Bentleys for a piece of 

waterfront property at Broadkill.  We transferred our energies from restoring and 

showing cars, to building a beach house, for our family. 32 years later, we are still 

enjoying the beach that our "T" led us to. 
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In looking back, I must state that among all the adventures and blessings that our "T" 

has brought to us, the VERY BEST of all is the camaraderie and friendships that we 

have enjoyed since 1976.  There are no finer folks on earth. 

 

As Club members, Dale and I shared various involvements, including Regalia 

Chairmen, Mini -Gof's, car rallies and many other fun outings.  In 1979, we became 

Co-Chairmen of THE ORIGINAL BRITISH CAR DAY.  We were lucky to find the 

beautiful venue of Allen Pond Park, in Bowie, Md., for the site for the show.  Over 

the years, this is where the show grew from a field of 20 some cars, to hundreds.  

 

I am  looking forward to continuing the job that others have started, by keeping all of 

the Club pictures and newsletters...in the  Club's archival albums ....while Kyle 

uploads pics for us to see on our website and takes on the job of events 

photographer.   

 

 

 

 

 

IN MEMORIAM AND PERSONAL NEWS  

 

 

William "Bill" Grovermann passed away on November 9th, 

2016.  He was being treated for sarcoma cancer and died at 

Hospice of Chesapeake from an infection due to the radiation 

treatment.  He celebrated his 84th birthday on October 18th.   

Bill owned a 1955 MG which he used to tour Europe when 

not on duty in the Army serving as a generator mechanic for a 

MASH unit in Germany.  

 

Bill was a past President of our club and was very active in 

club activities, participating in various rallies both as a driver 

and designer of these events.     Our sincere condolences go 

out to Bill's family. 
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